
  

 
 
 
 

REPORT TO: Licensing Sub-Committee 
 
MEETING DATE: 14 February 2013 
 
BY:   Executive Director (Support Services) 
 
SUBJECT: Proposed Amendments to Conditions of Licence - Taxi & 

Private Hire 
  
 
 
1 PURPOSE 

1.1 To update the Sub-Committee on progress on the issues of amending 
licensing conditions in respect of the age of vehicles, and on the issue of 
new signage for private hire cars, following the decision of the Sub-
committee at the meeting on 13 December 2012. 

 
2 RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1 That the Sub-Committee consider the terms of the letter received from 
the East Lothian Taxi and Private Hire Association relative to the above 
proposals, and also consider the amended signage which has been 
produced relative to private hire cars, with a view to deciding whether to 
implement the proposed changes. 

 
3 BACKGROUND 

3.1 A report was submitted to the Sub-Committee on 11 October 2012 which 
proposed changes to the wording of certain taxi licence conditions so as 
to remove the words “prima facie” where they appear in condition 9, 
relative to the age of vehicles, as these words were considered to serve 
little purpose other than to add uncertainty to the particular licence 
condition. Removal of the wording would make it clear that vehicles 
would no longer be suitable for renewal of licence once they had reached 
the age of six years (or twelve in the case of custom built vehicles. A 
copy of the conditions in question is attached to this report. 

3.2 That report also proposed that the current electric screen light and disc 
used for Private Hire cars be replaced by adhesive labels which would be 
affixed to the doors of vehicles, which would provide a financial saving to 
the Council in that the proposed labels cost in the region of £3 each and 
the current screen lights cost nearly £40. 



3.3 The Sub-committee agreed to the Corporate Legal Advisor and such 
staff as she may appoint consulting with the taxi trade on these 
proposals and then reporting back to the Sub-committee. The 
subsequent report was presented at the meeting on 13 December 2012. 

3.4 That report presented two letters which had been received regarding the 
proposals. One of the writers spoke to her concerns in person. 
Representatives of the Taxi Association who were present requested that 
the matter be deferred to allow them to consult with their members on the 
issues. The Sub-Committee agreed to defer consideration of the issues 
on the understanding that the Association would present written 
representations by the end of January 2013, and also to enable the 
Licensing Office to obtain some amended designs for the proposed 
adhesive labels, taking account of the concerns raised by the parties 
present at that meeting. 

3.5 The proposed re-design of the Adhesive label for Private Hire cars is 
attached to this report. The re-design has removed the Council logo 
which previously appeared in the centre, and had been rendered in black 
and white as the original full colour version was considered somewhat 
garish by those who commented. This proposed design was issued to all 
operators under cover of a letter dated 14 January 2013, advising that 
the design would be considered for approval at this meeting. 

3.6 A letter from East Lothian Taxi & Private Hire Association has been 
received and a copy is attached to this report. It is anticipated that 
representatives of the Association will be present at the meeting to speak 
to the content of this letter. 

3.7 The Sub-Committee are requested to consider- 

(a) Whether to adopt the proposed adhesive label for private hire cars, as 
amended, in place of the current screen light; and 

(b) Whether to approve the proposed alteration of the wording of the 
licence conditions relative to the age of vehicles, in the light of the 
views expressed by the Association in the attached letter. 

 
4 POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

4.1 None- As Licensing Authority, the Council may impose or amend 
conditions of licence as deemed necessary subject to appropriate 
consultation. 

 
5 EQUALITIES IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

5.1 This report is not applicable to the well being of equalities groups and an 
Equalities Impact Assessment is not required.  

 



6 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1 Financial – Changing from the current screen light to the proposed sign 
for Private Hire Cars is estimated to result in a saving of approximately 
£34 per vehicle. 

6.2 Personnel  - None 

6.3 Other - None 

 
7 BACKGROUND PAPERS  

7.1 Reports to Licensing Sub-Committee dated 11.10.12 & 13.12.12 

7.2 Taxi/PHC conditions 
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